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Planning Commission – Town Council Work Meeting
Regular Meeting Minutes
Members Present: - Scott Enos - Presiding, Elizabeth Shoemaker, Michele Mounteer, Scott Keller, Stephen Hull-Absent, Cory Jones-Absent, and Jake Hinman -Absent.
Staff: Brian Preece-Town Planner, and Arlene Buehler- Clerk/Recorder. 
Public: Tony Morbeck, LaQuita Morbeck, Karen Mair, and Kody Potter.
Call to Order: 7:05 p.m.

Prayer:  Scott Keller
Pledge: Scott Enos
Scott Enos states that since Jake Hinman was absent we would have to table the swearing in until the next meeting. Stating that there was some confusion as to this meeting being an electronic meeting or verses a live meeting and with him being out of town he was unable to attend.
Approval of Meeting Minutes May 28th, 2020 – Scott Enos asks the Commission if they have read through the minutes from May 2020 and if there were no questions he would accept a motion. Scott Keller makes a motion to approve the minutes for May 25th, 2020. Elizabeth Shoemaker seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Minutes are approved as written.
Public Comment – No public comments.
Charleston Town Road Standards Drafted by Horrocks Engineering – Brian Preece explains that prior the town had adopted the “orange book” the state standard that the town had been using typically up to this point but it was not specifically designed toward the town and its needs or desires. Most of the stuff in this new Town Standard book is pretty generic and tailored to The Town of Charleston. But there are a couple of items that need to be discuss tonight, one being how wide the road standard should be going forward for any new construction. Kody Potter states that Charleston has a variety of road widths throughout the town, some roads total widths are 25 foot others are 50 foot. Obviously the wider the road the more asphalt there is to maintain, and narrow roads tend to have another benefit such as it tends to slow traffic a bit, so the wider the road the faster people are likely to drive. Scott Enos asks for clarification as to whether there is different widths for different roads such as private verses public. Brian Preece states absolutely there are different standards. As the town grows we may have to widen a road or two but this New Standard Book will help with the standards for future growth to help avoid another Winterton Farms issue. Brian Preece states that if he had the choice he would prefer a narrow street since that tends to calm traffic or slow it down. Scott Enos asks isn’t there other ways to do that such as islands or round-abouts. Brian Preece states yes those types of things do help slow it down. Scott Enos states that he would prefer a wider street allowing for bike paths and walking trails along the roads, he is against the narrow roads. Discussion as to what you can make a developer do on a new development verses what you can’t goes on. Scott Keller states that we should have the wider roads, he feels like people will take care of additional area in front of their homes and keep nice by possibly landscaping the extra driveway area. Elizabeth Shoemaker states that she doesn’t put grass there she only controls the weeds on hers. Several members state that they would like to see enough to allow for trails either for walking or biking. Scott Enos states he just doesn’t feel like we should have a one size fits all kind of thing. Brian Preece explains that it makes it easier to have a standard for the developers so they are not being told different widths for different areas. Michele Mounteer asks if the property owner pays taxes on the right of way, because she states that she pays taxes on the piece of property that goes to the center of the road. Brian Preece states that is because that piece is a prescriptive right of way, the Mounteer’s own the property but after a specific number of years that piece of property is allowed to be used as an access for the public and it becomes what they call a prescriptive right of way. However if the town owns the right of way the property owner would not pay taxes on the right of way. Scott Keller states that he read in the new book that there is a 500 foot standard for a cul-de-sac. Brian Preece states that would be in conflict with our ordinance.  Scott Enos asks how the town should resolve that issue. Brian Preece states that we would take the ordinance standard out and make this the new book the standard. Scott Keller states that would be his suggestion since we had a problem last month with the 2000 foot cul-de-sac, and if this was our standard they couldn’t do what they had proposed. Scott Enos opens the meeting to a public hearing.
Public Hearing:  Karen Mair states that she wants wider roads, she thinks a 50’ standard should be the normal width. She states that if you have a need to move over and try to get around something such as a pothole or trailer that may be turning, the narrow road leaves you with nowhere to go. She also thinks a little longer cul-de-sac would be better as well. Tony and LaQuita Morbeck states that they feel like the town should keep a more rural feel with the narrow road with enough room for a bike lane for either bikes or walking. With no more comment Scott Enos closes the public hearing.
Scott Enos brings the issue back to the table, he wants to know if 50 feet is wide enough, he realizes the town doesn’t want to have to maintain a bunch of asphalt and sidewalks aren’t really an option, and he isn’t sure what the right width should be. He ask for suggestions from both Brian and Kody Potter. Brian states again his preference would be to keep the 50’ width with 25’ asphalt and have a walking path of 6 - 8 feet. Scott Enos agrees we should require a path regardless. Scott Enos isn’t sure he is ready to make this decision he is afraid they may make a mistake. Brian Preece states that in the future if they feel like they need to amend or change this standards book it would come back to the commission for review before any amendments could be made but it can be done. Elizabeth Shoemaker states she feels like we should stick with the 50’ width and require a path, it all seems to be consistent with The General Plan and she doesn’t feel like it is a hard decision. Michele Mounteer agrees. Discussion as to the width of the pathway goes on along with the width of the asphalt requirement. After a lengthy discussion the commission agree to the 50’ total width and a 25’ asphalt and a 6’ foot shared use path. Discussion on the length of a cul-de-sac goes on and Michele Mounteer states if you limit the cul-de-sac to 500’ feet you would only get two or three houses in the cul-de-sac so she is for a longer limit. After discussion the commission feels like they are comfortable with the decisions they have made and Scott Enos calls for a motion. Scott Keller makes a motion to recommend to the town council a total road width of 50’, with 25’ asphalt, and a 6’ shared used path, also to include the cul-de-sac length limit of 1000’ feet. Michele Mounteer seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
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The recommendation moves on to the town council as stated above in the motion.

General Plan Discussion and Review of Pictures and Ideas – Scott Enos states that this issue was postponed until tonight since it was agreed that it would be better to address this when we were all here in person and could see what was being presented. He reminds the commission that previously it was suggested that they take pictures of houses that they liked and disliked and go from there. Scott Keller took a bunch of styles he liked and didn’t feel was so rural like the General Plan suggests. He also included a sheet that showed roof pitches and types as well. After a little discussion it was agreed that they don’t want to be so limiting that it stifles people’s creativity so the commission agreed that the best way to handle this issue of doing away with flat roofs would be to have a standard minimum 4/12 pitch. Brian Preece then states he will draft an ordinance and then take it to the town council for their review and if they pass it, it will then become part of the ordinance.
Scott Enos thanks everyone and moves for adjournment.
Meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm. 
______________________________

Submitted by Arlene Buehler, 
Charleston Town Recorder 

